ACADEMIC SENATE MINUTES

October 1, 2013
Unless noted otherwise, all page numbers refer to the packet used during the meeting, not the current packet you are reading now.

Academic Senate President Gold called the third Academic Senate meeting of the Fall 2013 semester to order on October 1, 2013 at 12:36pm. The meeting was held in the Alondra Room.
Approval of last Minutes:
[See pgs. 6-10 of packet] for minutes of the September 17, 2013 meeting.  As there were no corrections, the minutes were approved as submitted.
OFFICER REPORTS
Academic Senate President’s report – Christina Gold (CG)

CG directed us to the College Council minutes starting on page 11.  A self-evaluation of College Council can be found on pages 13-16.  Only about 11-13 people answered the questions, but generally there seems to be an improvement over the last few years.  The lowest performing area was whether or not the Council operates on a consensus-building basis or a majority vote in an advisory capacity.  Another area that needs improvement is whether or not the council primarily focuses on students or not.  Suggestions to possibly improve this area would be for the College Council to set an agenda item entitled “Student Success,” ensure that policies and procedures serve the mission and students and ensure that all actions positively affect student learning.  The College Council is also working on goals and one area they are still working on is the roles of the college consultation committees and who they report to along with teaching the chairs of those committees on the purview of the committee.  They are also working on incorporating a cycle for reviewing policies and procedures.  The Council is still looking at hiring procedures and whether or not letters of recommendations will be used and for now the hiring committees will not be asking for letters of recommendation.  Linda Beam is going to ask those on recent committees to see if they felt they were needed.  The Administrative Hiring procedure is currently in draft form which was started years ago, but has never been finalized.  It is in our contract, so the union and Human Resources will be working on getting that done.  
The Dean’s Council is looking at the Student Success Task Force recommendations which were actually started in 2012, but those were done too early, so starting over with current recommendations.  
The Accreditation co-chairs have all met and looked at the edits that were done to the report over the summer and to make sure everything meshed together from the main campus and Compton.  There were a couple concerns by both CG and M. Odanaka.  1)  That areas where we fell short were edited out.  Both felt that even in areas that have been partially met, it should still be noted so we know that it still needs work.  CG also understands at the same time we don’t want to show the accreditation body that we haven’t met the standard, so it is a fine line.  2)  The level of inclusion of Compton in the final draft which they were basically left out of since it is reported that Compton is a “mirror of ECC.”  The concern is that they both felt the ACCJC did not want us to do that.

VP – Compton Educational Center report – Michael Odanaka (MO)

No report.

Curriculum Committee report – Mark Lipe (ML)
Minutes of the Curriculum Committee can be found on pages 17-20.  They tabled nine non-credit music classes designed for older adults that were set to be inactivated.  There was a concern about inactivating these courses since we do get some monies for them as long as they are parallel with active credit courses which are offered at the same time.  C. Wells wanted to know if they will be offered because they seem to be in limbo and are not affected by repeatability.  E. Hofmann had questions as to how the non-credit courses work since he has credit courses that are being cut and felt those courses should be saved over the non-credit courses.  ML stated that they are zero unit courses to meet the needs of the community.  EH thought they could be offered through Community Education.  F. Arce reported that the state has stopped the practice of offering credit courses for enrichment opportunities, so these music non-credit courses are for that enrichment.   He also commented that it is not a widespread practice on our campus to offer these courses and they are only permitted by the state if there is room in credit courses.  ML suggested that EH speak to him about how classes may be offered as stand alone courses.
VP – Educational Policies – Alice Martinez (AM)
No report.
Co-VPs – Faculty Development – Kristie Daniel-Di Gregorio and Claudia Striepe (KD and CS)
The minutes of the Faculty Development Committee meeting are on pages 21-22.  The results of the Faculty Development Committee Feedback Survey Fall 2013 are on pages 23-24. Overall, the committee indicated strong support for the initiatives planned for 2013-2014 with programs for adjunct faculty such as the Outstanding Adjunct Faculty Award and Getting the Job Workshop Series receiving the most support.  The Flex Day programs were reviewed and the keynote speaker, David Marshall, rated well.    The programs that scored lower were those that their program description was not tied to the program titles.  The faculty indicated they appreciated the opportunity to mingle and really enjoyed the “best practices”/practical workshops.  Past VP Co-Chair Moon Ichinaga was honored at the meeting.  The Faculty Book Club has started with 11 members and they will start out reading “What the Best College Teachers Do” by Ken Bain.  
A flyer was handed out for the Outstanding Adjunct Faculty Award which is due to KD by Friday, October 18th.  KD asked that you post the flyers in your areas and to please nominate a deserving adjunct.  

VP- Finance – Lance Widman (LW)
The PBC September 5th minutes are on pages 26-27.  The major item at the meeting was a presentation by Irene Graff on Strategic Planning activities currently underway.  These include the proposed new Planning Model 2013 on pages 32-36 which is working its way through the consultation process at this time.  Any comments or suggestions can be made directly to Irene.  
VP – Academic Technology – Pete Marcoux (PM)
No report.  On sabbatical
VP – Instructional Effectiveness – Janet Young (JY)
The ACCJC report is close to being finished.  They are currently working on incorporating suggestions.
An additional TracDat training has been added on October 31st from 1-2pm.  

The revised PLOs are due on October 4th and there has been a lot of collaboration among the two campuses. 

SPECIAL COMMITTEE REPORTS
A.  Assessment of Learning Committee and SLOs Update – General Education Outcomes – Janet Young (JY)
The ALC Committee is working on developing their mission and goals and those will be brought back to the Senate.
Program Review is going along well.  Some programs are using the old template, so remember to follow the guidelines on the Program Review website.

JY directed us to pages 28-29 of the packet which includes the General Education Outcomes (GEOs) that the ACCJC is now asking us to identify and assess.  Originally we thought the ILOs are the GEOs, but found out that no, they are separate.  Luckily a General Education Task Force that was set up years ago and co-chaired by Ken Key and Virginia Rapp had already developed the criteria for general education and assigned all our general education courses to the correct areas.  It was a cross-campus collaboration and took almost two years to complete, so we can now use that work when looking at our GEOs.  The plan is to have the SLO assessments for these courses feed in the GEOs and TracDat can pull out that data for each course.  JY asked for faculty support, but the ALC will be doing the assessments.  C. Wells feels like the courses do not align with the CSU GE or the IGETC especially in the area of Communication Studies nor does the new AA-T align with this grid.  J. Troesh also felt that there was a misalignment for Business 17 which is currently in Area 2 of the AA/AS General Education pattern and he wants it to be moved to Area 5.  C Jeffries explained that they seem to be confusing the local AA/AS General Education with the CSU GE and IGETC which are totally different general education patterns with different criteria.  Individual courses are assigned to areas through the curriculum process and changes can be made at the Divison Curriculum Committees and brought to the College Curriculum Committee.  CG said that she would like the Senate to vote on this, so it will be considered a first reading today.  She asked that the Senators bring it back to their divisions for a second reading and possible vote at the next meeting.  
B.  ECC VP of Academic Affairs and ECC VP of Student and Community Advancement – Francisco Arce and Jeanie Nishime (FA and JN)
FA again thanked Janet Young, Kaysa Laureano-Ribas, Chris Mello, Chelvi Subramaniam and Bob Klier for their work on the accreditation report.  The report is currently out for comment until October 9th and it is due to the ACCJC on October 15th.  Pay special attention to the many footnotes that are provided in the report.  FA believes we meet the proficiency requirement and are at the beginning stage of sustainability.  Dr. Fallo wants FA to work with the Senate in developing a Student Success Policy and Procedure, so this will be going through Ed Policies and back to the Senate.  

Academic Affairs is starting to open up a broader dialogue on Obama’s Completion Agenda which is intended to increase degrees in the United States through 2020.  The goal is 10 million/year in the United States.  

JN reported that the Calendar Committee met and accepted the recommendation of the Senate to celebrate Veteran’s Day next year on the actual day which is Tuesday, November 11, 2014.  The Committee decided to hold off making a decision to honor that actual day every year until questions that will be added to the student campus climate survey have been analyzed.  They will meet in the spring to finalize the 15/16 calendar after those results are in.  L. Widman asked if the committee can ask questions regarding whether or not spring break should be aligned with K-12.  JN stated that discussion is more than just an opinion survey, but also a curriculum issue.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Senate 2013/14 Objectives and To Do List
CG handed out an updated copy of the Senate Objectives and To Do List.  Three areas have been identified.  I)  Continue to work for the improvement of collegial consultation at ECC.  This would include A) clarifying the role of the Senate to the faculty and campus community,  B)  improving the function of the Senate in the consultative process,  C)  investigating the current state of collegial consultation and report the results to faculty, and  D)  ensuring that the tenets of “Making Decisions at El Camino College” are enacted.  II)  Determine a concrete role for the Academic Senate in enhancing student success and enacting the Student Success Task Force Recommendations at ECC.  III)  Support and provide leadership in the area of accreditation, especially in the effort to move ECC off accreditation warning.  This can be accomplished by A) engaging faculty in revising and consulting on the 2014 Self-Evaluation accreditation report, B) supporting the Assessment of Learning Committee and Academic Program Review Committee efforts to embed assessment within our classrooms and campus processes, and C) supporting the efforts of Compton Educational Center to seek eligibility for accreditation as a college within the ECC District and ultimately as an independent district.  
CG feels the Senate needs to focus more on student success and academics instead of what our past and current focus has been which is on professional responsibilities.  This of course was needed because of our accreditation issues.  It is time to balance back to the students.  This idea was incorporated in #II on the list as we need to figure out together our role in student success and the Student Success Initiative.  As Dr. Arce mentioned, we will be having a Board policy and procedure and this is a big change from the past.  Some structural changes have been made to the list which includes putting the objectives in italics and making the To Do List as a check off.  CG asked we bring this back to our divisions and it will be brought back to the next meeting for a third reading and if passed, will be put on the website.
NEW BUSINESS

Proposed Planning Model – pages 32-36 
This is the new draft of the ECC planning model that was developed in full consultation with the campus community beginning at the 2013 Planning Summit and continuing with a cross-campus planning committee over the summer.  It was presented to the Senate on September 3rd and is now coming back for a first reading today and a second reading and potential vote on October 15th.  I. Graff reminded us that this is a working, fluid document and is always changing.  We are moving away from the title of Institutional Effectiveness because not everyone always knows what that means and going back to calling it a Planning Model.  A question did come up as to where students are in the model and basically they will be imbedded in the narrative.  They were trying to make the model more global, so didn’t put students in the model.  M. Ichinaga commented that she finds Plan Builder to not be very good at all and was wondering if there are better tools out there and whether we could possibly get rid of this tool like we did Curricunet.   I. Graff said that the plan is to use Plan Builder in 2015/2016, but can explore different tools.  C. Wells asked if there was no other planning model software out there and I. Graff said that, yes, there are and they will look to see how those others fit with our new planning model.  There will be a second reading and a possible vote in two weeks.
INFORMATION ITEMS – DISCUSSION

Administrative Procedure 7150 – Evaluation – pages 37-38

This procedure does not come with an associated policy.  It was presented to College Council for feedback from the campus constituencies by October 7th.  It is a negotiable item in the union purview and is an information item for the Senate.  It was given its okay by the Senate.
Board Policy and Administrative Procedure 3410 – Nondiscrimination – pages 39-46

BP and AP 3410 pretty much followed the template that was provided by the CLCC.  The procedure is legally required and covers protective groups which are always being added to, so they have to be updated.  M. Ichinaga asked why under employment only Vietnam-era veterans are listed and not all veterans and the answer was because the template specifically says Vietnam-era veterans.  It was recommended we include all veterans, but J. Nishime felt they must first be classified as a protected class in order to list them.  It was asked if we could consult with our lawyer and the answer was we normally do not for these types of situations.
ADJOURN
The meeting adjourned at1:43pm.
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